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QUOTAS OF THE MEMBER STATES TO THE REGULAR FUND

Initial clarification: For those representatives attending their first meeting on the subject of quotas, let me explain that the term “quota,” as I use it in my presentation, refers only to the percentage contribution of each member state to the Regular Fund, not to the dollar amount of that contribution.

The Charter of the Organization stipulates that contributions shall be based on ability to pay.  When, in 1949, member states deliberated as to how to implement Article 55 of the Charter, they reached the conclusion that the yardstick for measuring ability to pay had to be the quotas assessed to member states of the OAS in the United Nations.  Like the OAS, the United Nations had decided that its quotas should be based on each member state’s ability to pay, within a range determined by pre-defined values for the maximum and a minimum quota.

The arguments for basing the OAS scale of quota assessments on that of the United Nations 55 years ago are still valid today.  As a report by the Financial Committee of the Council of the OAS said at that time:

... the efforts that have been made by the United Nations to date, and those to be made in the future to perfect its quota system, will be technically more complete in that organization than in ours, and … we may very well derive some profit from the experience of the United Nations without needlessly duplicating what it has already done...  The General Assembly has unanimously adopted the United Nations formula, which of course included the votes of the twenty-one American States who are members of the Organization of American States.  This is evidence of the general acceptance of the principles on which the formula is based, and it also probably recognizes that, in spite of imperfections the formula is the best available at the present time.
For 28 years (from 1949 to 1977), the OAS scale was calculated (and automatically adjusted, as needed) on the basis of the quotas assessed to OAS member states at the UN, within a range established by the member states of the OAS, Thereafter, the quotas remained, de facto, frozen and none of the changes that have taken place in the United Nations quota scale in the 27 years that have elapsed since then was reflected in the OAS quota scale.  The freeze of the quota scale came about in the context of discussions on a new scale that originated with the proposal made by the delegation of the United States at the sixth regular session of the General Assembly, in 1976, to lower the maximum quota.

Between 1977 and 1990, the issue of the OAS quotas was intensely discussed, without any consensus being reached.  It was only in 1990, when Canada became a member, that a new scale was approved.  Inevitably, during the intervening 13 years, distortions had been built into the OAS scale because the OAS quotas had not been adjusted to take into account changes in the relative capacity to pay of member states.  Although the need to correct those distortions was debated in deliberations prior to the General Assembly in 1990, resolution AG/RES. 1073 had two serious weaknesses:  the scale adopted was not based on an objective formula, but on the give-and-take among the delegations of member states, and, consequently, it provided no mechanism for the periodic adjustment of the scale to reflect changes in the relative ability of member states to pay over time.

The scale approved by the General Assembly in 1990 established a four-year transition period, by setting the scale for 1994 and interpolating, from there, the scales for the three years in between.  Although this suspended the discussion of this issue for a few years, it resurfaced in 1996, as several member countries began to call again for the need to review the scale in order to comply with the mandate of the Charter of reflecting ability to pay.  The issue was formally taken up again by the CAAP in 1998.  In spite of intense discussions between 1998 and 2000, the member states were unable to reach agreement on a new quota system, but reported that:

… there appeared to be consensus in the course of the working group’s deliberations that nothing would be gained from trying to “reinvent the wheel,” and that the quotas contributed by countries to the budget of the General Secretariat of the United Nations are a legitimate indicator of “the countries’ capacity to pay” (given that the United Nations also bases its quotas on capacity to pay, based on the aggregate level of the economy measured by the gross national product, with an adjustment to lower the contribution of those countries whose per capita income is below average or that have a larger external debt burden).  The methodology used by the UN to establish its scale of assessments is under constant scrutiny “with a view to making it stable, simpler, and more transparent while continuing to base it on reliable, verifiable, and comparable data...”  There was also majority support, but not consensus, of members of the working group for relating the OAS quotas to those of the United Nations via a mathematical formula, which would make it possible to adjust them gradually in line with changes that the UN might make to its scale of quota assessments.  In this way the topic of quota assessments, which has been brought up every year (except for the 1991-1996 period), would cease to be a perennial subject of deliberation.  [Report of the CAAP on the Study on the Scale of Quota Assessments, document CP/CAAP-2523/00] 
That same year, the General Assembly adopted resolution AG/RES. 1746 (XXX-O/00), which recognized:

... the need to maintain the maximum quota and, considering the need to use the most recent quota scale of the United Nations as a basis for establishing the OAS quotas, resolved to adopt at its thirty-first regular session a quota assessment scale which is fair and equitable and which adequately reflects the member states’ ability to pay.

The resolution also ruled that the new quota scale ought to be “determined by using as a basis the scale approved by the United Nations.”

Three more years went by before the CAAP restarted consideration of this issue.  In August 2003, Ambassador Ellsworth John, as the Chair of the CAAP, submitted a proposal for a new quota scale, based on those principles of consensus mentioned in document CP/CAAP-2523 (cited on the agenda of this meeting) and the specific mathematical equation described in the Report submitted in 2000 by the CAAP on the Study on the Scale of Quota Assessments.  Except for the three-year delay, the proposal was fully consistent with AG/RES. 1746.  The lack of time conspired to prevent the CAAP from delving deeper into the subject.

This somewhat cramped summary includes a quarter of a century in which, on behalf of the General Secretariat, I have helped advise member states in the quest for a consensus on restoring or replacing the system whereby the OAS quota scale is automatically adjusted to reflect changes in the relative capacity to pay of the member states.  Now that I am close to retiring, I trust they will not be offended when I say that the greatest frustration in my 36-year career at the OAS is seeing that this issue is still with us, particularly since there have been several occasions in the past when a consensual solution appeared to be within our grasp.  Mr. Sergio Pino, whom you all now, will inherit this task from me.  I have known Sergio since he joined the OAS and I know that, as far as the General Secretariat is concerned, the subject could not be in better hands than his.
Specifically, I would like to suggest that this round of discussions on the matter in the CAAP begin with acceptance of the following four points, regarding which a consensus already existed at the General Assembly in 2000:

1. It is necessary to establish a mathematical formula, adopted by common accord, that would make it possible to reach an objective determination of OAS quotas and their automatic adjustment in the future based on changes in the relative capacity to pay of member states, without the need to reopen consideration of this topic every few years.

2. A decision on the maximum and minimum amount of the quotas is political in nature, not technical, and in order to facilitate the quest for consensus on a new quota system, the question of maximum and minimum quota levels should not be touched upon for the time being.

3. Member states also seem to agree that the new quotas should be expressed to three decimal points, instead of today’s two.  Thus the scale today goes from an initial value of 0.02% to 0.03%, with no possibility of values in between; the change to three digits would also finer grading of the quotas among the smaller contributors.

4. Since Cuba is not a quota-paying member country, the quota scale should total 100% without including Cuba.  Including Cuba in the 100%, as is currently the case, creates distortions.  This does not mean that Cuba should be omitted from the quota scale; once the quotas of the other member states have been determined (totaling 100%), Cuba’s theoretical contribution would be calculated, and it could appear in the Table, if the idea is to show it.

Throughout the past 27 years, the recommendation to use the United Nations quota scale as the only variable for calculating the capacity to pay of the OAS member states has enjoyed majority support, but has not always achieved consensus.  The recommendation to use the United Nations quota scale was put forward by the Chair of the CAAP in his proposal of August 25, 2003 and, prior to that, by the member states in resolution AG/RES. 1746 adopted in 2000.  In fact, it was the policy applied during the first 32 years of our Organization’s existence.  Since OAS quota scale ceased to be calculated on the basis of that of the United Nations, the quotas have remained frozen for lack of an automatic review mechanism.

It has sometimes been argued that the UN, with its 192 member states, is a very different universe than the OAS with its 34 paying-members.  Although this is true, it does not invalidate the use of the quotas assessed to OAS member states in the UN as the yardstick to measure their capacity to pay.  Unless there were a reason to assume that it would be improper to use the same variables and adjustments included in the UN calculations, the ranking of the quotas assessed to OAS member states, in ascending order, should match the ranking of the same countries in the United Nations.  If two OAS member states, A and B, pay the same quota in the United Nations, they should pay equal quotas in the OAS; if one pays more than another in the United Nations, it should also pay more in the OAS.  This should be the outcome even if the OAS were to duplicate, for our member countries, all the calculations already performed by the United Nations.  And that finding is the same, regardless of the quotas paid in the United Nations by UN member states that are not members of the OAS.

This was accepted for the whole thirty-two year period (1949-81) during which the OAS quota scales were routinely adjusted to correspond to the ranking of OAS member states’ quotas at the UN and it has been ratified in the CAAP every time it was concluded that the order of country quotas must correspond to the order pertaining in the United Nations.

However, basing the OAS quotas on those of the UN is not the same as saying that the OAS must apply the UN quotas.  Application by the OAS of the UN quotas would require, in addition, that the ratio between the quotas of all OAS member countries would be identical to their ratio in the UN.  To begin with, the minimum quota would fall to one seventh of what it is today (from the current 0.020% to 0.003%), while the quota of the largest contributor would increase (with Cuba excluded) from 60.217% to 72.848%.  As indicated earlier, the minimum and maximum level, for the OAS scale, is a separate political decision, totally independent of what the UN does.

This is an important, but only one of several, decisions–both technical and political–that are faced by the member states taking into account the realities of the OAS, in order to arrive at a viable proposal and that make the difference between applying the United Nations quota scale to the OAS and determining OAS quotas on the basis of OAS member state quotas in the quota scale of the UN.

Eight OAS member countries have been assessed the minimum quota of 0.001% at the UN and would, therefore, be subject to the lowest quota (0.020%) at the OAS.  The biggest contributor at the UN is also the major contributor at the OAS, and would pay 60.217% of the total (Cuba excluded).  The main remaining question is how to determine the quotas of the other 25 quota-paying OAS member countries.  Although there is a technical part to the answer, namely that the quota of those 25 member states combined must add up to 39.623%, there is also a political one, since there is more than one way to satisfy that condition.  The General Secretariat is at the disposal of the representatives to enter into a detailed discussion of the possible ways of establishing an OAS quota scale which, based on the quota scale of member countries in the United Nations, would satisfy the aforementioned requirement.

Another feature of the recommendation is that the OAS quota scale should continue to be reviewed on the basis of the quota scale revisions adopted every three years by the UN.  This would be done with a one-year lag because the revised UN quota scales are approved (every three years) in December and enter into force the following month, but by that time the OAS quotas would have been approved six months earlier.  For example, at the end of 2003, the UN approved the quota scale for 2004-2006, but the 2004 quota scale for the OAS had already been approved in June 2003, when the results of the UN quota assessments for 2004-2006 were not yet known.  Consequently, the scale that the United Nations adopted for 2004-2006 would be the scale that the OAS would use to establish OAS quotas for 2005-2007.


In summary, the proposed methodology does not consist in merely taking the quotas assessed to OAS member states by the UN and blindly applying them to the OAS, but incorporates a series of technical and political elements that result in a scale that is based on the quotas assessed to OAS member states at the UN and is adjusted to the specific reality of the OAS.

I sincerely hope that you and Mr. Pino will not have to work another 25 years to solve this problem.  It is not just the time spent on discussing this issue that worries me.  Much more frustrating is the fact that Article 55 of the Charter is violated when member states fail to establish a system, with clear and transparent procedures, for automatically and periodically adjusting the quota scale to reflect changes in the scale of member states’ relative ability to pay.

Thank you.
October 25, 2004
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